# REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF BROOK PARK, OHIO TO BE HELD ON TUESDAY, OCTOBER 20, 2020

The meeting was called to order by Council President Vecchio at 8:38 p.m., the clerk called the roll and the following Members of Council answered:

SCOTT, SCHMUCK, ORCUTT, TROYER, MENCINI, POINDEXTER, SALVATORE Also in attendance were Mayor Gammella, Law Director Horvath, Finance Director Cingle, Recreation Director Elliott, Service Director Garner and Engineer Piatak.

## APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF PRECEDING MEETINGS:

CAUCUS PRIOR TO MEETING HELD ON SEPTEMBER 15, 2020.

Motion by Mr. Scott, supported by Mr. Mencini, to approve as printed.

**ROLL CALL: AYES:** Scott, Mencini, Troyer, Poindexter, Salvatore, Schmuck, Orcutt **NAYS:** None. The motion carried.

2. REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON SEPTEMBER 15, 2020.

Motion by Mr. Mencini, supported by Mr. Scott, to approve as printed.

ROLL CALL: AYES: Mencini, Scott, Schmuck, Orcutt, Troyer, Poindexter, Salvatore

NAYS: None. The motion carried.

## **REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES:**

Aviation & Environmental Committee - Chairwoman, Schmuck

Mrs. Schmuck reported the Aviation & Environmental committee has no legislation on tonight's agenda. On October 14, 2020 NASA will be launching another astronaut, Kate Rubins, who will arrive in the International Space Station making a total of six crew members. More information is available by logging into NASA's website or follow NASA on any social media platform.

Finance Committee - Chairman, Scott

Mr. Scott reported the finance committee has nothing on tonight's agenda. The Board of Control met and approved seven (7) items; three largest were \$3,500 to Baker Vehicle Systems, Inc. to replace engine and clutch assembly for the mower. Euclid Maintenance and Cleaning for the firing range in the amount of \$3,985.00 and the ambulance medical billing for the months of April, May, June, July and September for a total of \$10,315.63.

Legislative Committee - Chairman, Mencini

Mr. Mencini reported the legislative committee currently has four pieces of legislation in committee, any legislation to be pulled out please contact. Parks & Recreation Committee - Chairman, Poindexter

Mr. Poindexter reported the Parks & Recreation has one item in committee that won't be brought out until back in Council chambers. The recreation center was

closed on October 15, 2020 in order for System4 Services Management can clean and apply the microshield 360 preventative protection program. Half-price memberships for Brook Park residents for the rest of October. Basketball and

# Reports of standing committees;

Parks & Recreation committee - Chairman, Poindexter: cont.

cheerleading registrations are running currently through the end of October. Last week's recreation commission meeting was cancelled due to recreation center cleaning. The next meeting date will be Thursday, October 22, 2020 in the community room.

Planning Committee - Chairman, Orcutt

Mr. Orcutt reported the Planning committee has one item on tonight's agenda for a conditional use permit.

Safety Committee - Chairman Troyer

Mr. Troyer reported the safety committee has one item on tonight's agenda for ambulance medical billing. Thank you to the city's safety forces for all hard work, especially during the pandemic and all left lanes are passing lanes.

Service Committee - Chairman, Salvatore

Mr. Salvatore reported the service committee has one item on tonight's agenda and thanked all service workers for doing a great job, several compliments have been received.

Board of Zoning Appeals - Chairman, Mencini

Mr. Mencini reported the next board meeting will be held on November 2, 2020.

# **REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES:**

Southwest General Health Center - Trustee, Orcutt

Mr. Orcutt reported the hospital board has not since last report.

Berea Board of Education Representative, Mencini

Mr. Mencini reported Berea City Schools are still in hybrid mode; two days of attending in-person and two days remote learning. Some students are registered in the Titan Virtual Learning Academy remote learning four days a week; this is a staff-based program. The decisions coming from the board have not been easy and people support the moves made and people don't support the moves made. Both students and teachers are doing a great job during a not so easy time. The Chrome books are working pretty well.

Technology and Innovation Council Representative - Poindexter

Mr. Poindexter reported the committee met on Wednesday, October 14<sup>th</sup> in the small Council room due to Beautification & Pride using the community room. The committee approved the recommendations presented at the Caucus prior to meeting relating to video podcast solutions for the recreation center, Council received the list of items packet. The committee also discussed recommendations for city windmills and alternative energy solutions, tabled for more research. With the library and/or municipal WIFI a Memorandum of Understanding has been received with regards to potential partnership to include a large portion of the city's campus. Waiting for one of the area's service providers for a proposal to cover entire area before bringing to Council.

#### REPORTS OF BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

## INTRODUCTION OF RESOLUTIONS OF COMMENDATION:

# REPORTS AND COMMUNICATIONS FROM THE MAYOR:

Mayor Gammella reported the COVID-19 situation for Ohio doesn't seem to be lifting, unfortunately and want to thank all city departments that come to work every day to serve the residents', much appreciated. Also, appreciate the resident's the city and residents are doing very well. The Aero-Zone there are conversations being had and a meeting will be held tomorrow. With the streaming of recreation center games thought the technology committee came up with a good idea, ideal time during the COVID situation to try and do this. Would like to see Council and the administration act together to do this for the streaming of all games. Taking that further perhaps some of the activities and/or programs i.e. Yoga and others at the recreation center could also be livestreamed.

# **Questions to the Mayor:**

Mr. Mencini asked Mayor Gammella stated what will happen for Halloween and also asked a few times to bring the directors to these meetings to give report. Not ones that participate always but i.e. fire and police chiefs and economic development commissioner and building commissioner to give reports.

Mayor Gammella responded the directors will be in attendance at this meeting to answer Council's questions. Halloween will be on October  $31^{\rm st}$  from 6:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m.

Mr. Troyer thanked Mayor Gammella alone and letting the people decide how to do Halloween, important for children to have something close to normal as possible. My question is there any news about the Ford Motor Company or what the engine plant is doing?

Mayor Gammella responded talking with Ford Land earlier today and there are somethings but due to confidentiality I can't say. I can tell you some good news it looks like Engine Plant One will be adding approximately 100 to 150 new jobs in the very near future; currently there are no shutdowns scheduled.

Mr. Poindexter asked if there is any movement with the acquisition of the school buildings?

Mayor Gammella responded met with school officials yesterday and looks like December 1, 2020 will be the day the city takes over the keys. The service director will be getting briefed on the heating and cooling system and things of that nature.

# **Questions to the Mayor: cont.**

Mr. Salvatore asked Mayor Gammella for any updates on lateral transfers?

Mayor Gammella responded that is being looked at very strongly and have appeared before the Civil Service Commission on this matter. Also speaking with the Police Chief who is in favor so I think there will be some movement on that. It's going to be probably in a six-month timeframe especially with the way things are today I think this is a necessity.

Mr. Salvatore will the monies received from COVID-19 will new employees be able to hired?

Mayor Gammella going to try to do everything possible but as far as new employees the city has to be careful and prudent because as the finance director stated with the Home Rule verdict not being out until April, 2021. If that doesn't fall in favor with communities across the State of Ohio there will be some serious issues. That verdict will be very important to our community as well as communities around the state.

Mr. Troyer commented that he noticed the other day the recreation roof cooling grids units are pot-marked, possibly from hail. Has anyone looked at having the city's insurance look into this because would think affects the cooling because the pot-marks are bending the fins over meaning less airflow.

Mayor Gammella stated someone will be taking a look first thing tomorrow.

Mr. Vecchio stated with the Community Development Block Grant a neighboring city has applied, listed in newspaper. Has there been discussion about the City of Brook Park applying? Also, with the CESF (Coronavirus Emergency Supplement Funding) Grant that I mentioned some of the surrounding cities have already received two (2) rounds and don't see City of Brook Park on that, is that something that was missed? Lot of cities are using this for cleaning and supplies and the amount ranges anywhere from \$5,000.00 up to \$100,000,00, depending on what the cities were looking to use these monies for.

Mayor Gammella responded there is a lot coming out and not to belabor the point this is the reason I wanted to hire a grant writer to catch a lot of these things, communities that have captured the grants do have grant writers. The closest thing the city has to a grant writer is Economic Development Commissioner Adams, doing double-duty and are currently looking into both of them.

# REPORTS AND COMMUNICATIONS FROM DEPARTMENTS, COMMISSIONS AND OTHER PUBLIC OFFICIALS:

# Service Director Garner

Mr. Garner reported service crews are finishing up summer projects; trying to catch-up on hot-patch, concrete repairs, tree removals and trims and stumping, a the Vactor has been out and crews are working on the catch-basin program and miscellaneous sanitary main cleaning and winter prep on vehicles. The Microshield cleaning project has been completed; some buildings were affected for one day and I was with the company for three days.

### Law Director Horvath

Mrs. Horvath reported the Civil litigation list sent to Council will be amended due to two (2) matters have been resolved; those are Jim's Electric Vs City of Brook Park and Stoltz vs. City of Brook Park.

# **Engineer Piatak**

Mr. Piatak reported the office is still working on the feasibility study for the Wengler-Wedo basin; starting to bring that study to a close and have a report to Mayor's office next month.

# Recreation Director Elliott

Mr. Elliott reported the Halloween activities will begin on Friday, October 30<sup>th</sup> the third drive-in movie will be held at 7:00 p.m., in the recreation center parking lot. On Saturday, October 31<sup>st</sup> there are two things happening. To social distance and follow state guidelines instead of having Boo Park, as in the past. The department from 1:00 p.m. to 3:00 p.m. residents can drive down Trick & Treat street beginning at the front of the recreation center and follow through to City Hall and tennis and baseball fields and turn into safety town. Asking for all to participate in costume the new elementary school PTA will also be participating. During this time there will also have 250 pie-pumpkins and candy will be passed out. Later that same evening Halloween will be held from 6:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. throughout the neighborhoods. One other item in talking about grants the recreation center applied for a grant for an amphitheater and is providing information to the state representative's office. The center is also currently working on is the 2021 Supplemental Grant and seeking dollars to assist with the Central Park.

# Finance Director Cingle

Mr. Cingle stated as mentioned at the Caucus Prior to meeting the administration filed the COVID-19 reporting requirement to the Office of Budget & Management (OBM).

# **Questions to the directors:**

Mr. Salvatore stated to Mr. Garner at the corner of Elmdale and Zaremba there was a problem on the street that seemed to be repaired but seems to be sink again, causing damage to automobiles.

Mr. Garner responded there is a lid for the storage chamber, west side of Elmdale,

# Questions to the directors: cont.

crews did some patching and cleanup there. The lid is not sinking it's a concrete lid that the asphalt around has heaved a little bit that was patched to level out, will take another look.

Mr. Troyer stated to Mr. Garner on Christene, Parkland and Crestridge are in bad shape and getting complaints from residents in those areas. Wondering if these streets are on the list to get done because I'm not sure they will make another winter, that would be the northern end of Parkland.

Mr. Garner responded crews will be taking a look at that and do what can be done along with the whole neighborhood, it's on the schedule.

Mr. Troyer stated to Mrs. Horvath any update on the airport court case?

Mrs. Horvath responded we still have our motions pending; judge has not ruled on them. My understanding based on what is seen with other cases the court is backed-up with dispositive motions. This case was pending a long time prior to COVID-19 occurring but, at this point, still in a holding pattern. This is a great concern to the law department and residents and think the city will probably be dealing with for another month or so; hopefully, will see something forthcoming.

Mr. Troyer asked Mrs. Horvath if a letter has been sent out recently, if not, would it be appropriate to send a letter to the residents.

Mrs. Horvath responded it would be appropriate to send something out at this point and one of the reasons for discussion.

Mr. Troyer stated to Mr. Cingle the budget that was supposed to be brought back first in August and then October and understand with the COVID-19 monies. How soon will Council see a full budget to see where the city is? If using COVID-19 monies for salaries those funds would have to be changed?

Mr. Cingle responded next month the final appropriations and the 2021 temporary appropriation ordinance.

Mr. Troyer clarified in November.

Mr. Cingle stated next month and would ask for three (3) readings in case any amendments.

Mr. Orcutt asked Mr. Piatak good to hear that the feasibility study is moving forward, that has been a very high priority in Ward 3. In the meantime, residents

### Questions to the directors: cont.

have been asking what they can do as homeowners' to help protect basements to help remedy water from getting into their basements?

Mr. Piatak responded that depends on how the water is getting into the basements and what the cause of the backup is. Will be happy to discuss this with you to go over a few things and meet with residents to try and narrow down of what some of the causes might be, why they are getting water in their basements.

Mr. Orcutt commented at your earliest convenience please contact me to come up with a list of items that can be shared with the residents.

Mr. Scott stated to Mr. Piatak would like to meet and review the report provided to Council from the Northeast Ohio Sewer District (NEORSD).

Mr. Piatak concurred.

Mr. Poindexter thanked Mr. Piatak for the recent meeting to view the map and explanation. Mr. Poindexter asked Mrs. Horvath for an update on the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with DriveOhio. Would like to place on the agenda because the way DriveOhio does their project scheduling need to have 2021 plans by the end of 2020.

Mrs. Horvath stated would like to meet with Mr. Poindexter due to having some questions.

Mr. Mencini thanked Mrs. Horvath for all the assistance on a piece of legislation. To Mr. Elliott are the memberships and attendance numbers going up at the recreation center?

Mr. Elliott responded the numbers are going up a little bit and the half-off memberships for October helped, as well as the change in the weather. Beginning October 1<sup>st</sup> the center went from 15 years-old and older went down to 12 years-old and up being allowed in the building by themselves; children 11 years-old and younger can be in the building with a parent/guardian. The girls and women's volleyball has started following COVID-19 guidelines. Also, another fitness class was added with more people attending.

Mr. Mencini asked Mr. Elliott with the grant application who wrote that grant?

Mr. Elliott responded the I wrote the first grant to the State of Ohio and the application for the 2021 Cuyahoga County Supplemental grant Mr. Colonna is currently working on.

## Questions to the directors: cont.

Mr. Mencini asked Mr. Garner if the sewer jet has been out in the neighborhoods?

Mr. Garner responded yes.

Mr. Mencini continued with Mr. Garner how long with the drop-off for the rubbish and yard waste at the service department take place? Is there any thought of possibly keeping year-round?

Mr. Garner responded the yard waste will be discontinued Thanksgiving weekend and are going to try and keep a rubbish truck available. There again it's not so much having the truck available it's the activity in the yard once the snow starts. Having residents driving in there with the city salt trucks and tractor trailers delivering salt; keeping residents safe is first and foremost. Yard waste may go to a call-in or appointment at a certain time slot for residents to come into the yard.

Mr. Mencini asked Mr. Garner to let service crews know of the great job they did this past spring, summer and fall months.

Mr. Mencini stated to Mr. Piatak some Ward 2 residents have concerns around the Smith-Sheldon area. Their question is the city is putting a retention basin in the northwest corner of the city. Why wouldn't something be placed in the Sheldon-Smith area where there is flooding and ponding during heavy rains.

Mr. Piatak responded would like to set up a time to review maps. The Smith-Sheldon area in Brook Park is basically somewhat limited to build a basin but the sewer district may have some ideas for that area that can be elaborated on.

Mr. Mencini asked Mr. Garner when will leaf pickup begin?

Mr. Garner responded a truck was put out yesterday but due to not many leaves on the tree lawn it's a waste of fuel but trucks will be out shortly.

Mr. Troyer asked Mr. Piatak with our conversation about miscommunication reading the map I see how the creek flows? Did you come up with names so that the correct creek and/or ditch is talked about?

Mr. Piatak responded have not but will provide to the Council office by the end of the week.

# OTHER COMMUNICATIONS, PETITIONS AND VERBAL APPROVAL: (INTRODUCTION OF NEW LEGISLATION):

New Legislation:

An Ordinance enacting Chapter 551 of the General Offenses code of the City of Brook Park entitled 'Chronic Nuisance Property' and declaring an emergency. Introduced by Mayor Gammella. Placed in Legislative Committee.

Urging the Ohio Legislature to adopt House Bill 308, commonly referred to as the First Responders PTSD benefits bill, sponsored by Representative Tom Patton and declaring an emergency. Introduced by Councilman Troyer. Placed in Legislative committee.

An Ordinance authorizing the Mayor to provide COVID-19 grant assistance to Brook Park small business owners and declaring an emergency. Introduced by Councilmembers Orcutt and Salvatore. Placed in Finance committee.

An Ordinance providing for a contract between the Cuyahoga General Health District and the City of Brook Park, Ohio, and declaring an emergency. Introduced by Mayor Gammella. Placed in Finance committee.

### MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS, APPOINTMENTS, CONFIRMATIONS:

# REMARKS FROM THE AUDIENCE ON ANY SUBJECT MATTER:

1. BROOK PARK LIBRARY BRANCH MANAGER - SHAYNA MUCKERHEIDE (Issue 70).

Ms. Muckerheide stated Issue 70 is on the November ballot which is a 1 mil continuing levy request and is estimated to cost residents less than \$3.00 per month, per \$100,000.00 home. This levy will generate approximately \$18,000.00 annually and last time Cuyahoga County libraries asked taxpayers for support was 12 years ago. The funding will be used to operate the 27 library branches evening and weekend hours, sustain materials collection system-wide and statewide from other libraries. The most important is the critical services provided such libraries reopening July 6th, homework center for assistance to students after school, provide vital internet access that many Brook Park residents don't have, especially now with virtual learning. The library will be starting a Connected Horticulture virtual program beginning soon. The produce distribution began last month and was well received by residents, a second will be at the end of October.

Mr. Mencini stated to Ms. Muckerheide the Brook Park library staff does a fantastic job and the library is a great assess to the community and a great resource.

Mrs. Schmuck stated to Ms. Muckerheide a few times and appreciative of the Brook Park library staff and thanked Ms. Muckerheide for constantly reaching out to the community. The library, library staff and resources are fantastic and thank you for

# Remarks from the audience on any subject matter: cont.

all the library offers.

Mr. Poindexter stated to Ms. Muckerheide in support of Issue 70 and believe the library is a great resource and technology will improve everyone's lives, salute the staff and everything done at the library.

Mr. Troyer thanked Ms. Muckerheide for doing a great job with the remodel and what was done to the library; years ago former Mayor Elliott, current Recreation Director, fought to get a new library. Can older people get technical support also?

Ms. Muckerheide responded yes.

Mayor Gammella stated to Ms. Muckerheide appreciate the library and in support of the levy.

Mr. Vecchio stated after back & forth dialogue thank you Ms. Muckerheide for attending.

# Elizabeth Sayers

23065 Cedar Point Road

Ms. Sayers thanked Mr. Troyer for taking care of the drainage issues in Ward 1, not calling from jail and didn't appreciate Mayor Gammella's comments about court date and also has not received public records request from one year ago.

# Elizabeth Dashiell

5741 Robert Drive

Ms. Dashiell inquired about the ongoing flooding that affects many residents on an ongoing problem. The flooding issue caused by city's older infrastructure not only causes significant damage for homeowners but also poses health concerns. Many neighbors quarantined during the early COVID-19 pandemic to keep safe and during this time many people were devastated by flooding. How can people quarantine when dirty water is flooding into homes? As city grew infrastructure was not updated to accommodate new residential and businesses that came into Brook Park and nearby cities. Many cities have problems but Brook Park is constant that other cities do not see over and over again, getting worse. The NEORSD meeting seemed to be more about rainwater and not solutions. When will shovels be put in the ground for the retention basin to allow some relief to residents? Have been told by the Mayor service crews have been out and working from home have not seen them. One positive thing coming out of all these issues is Ward 3 Councilman Orcutt going home to home to assist and appreciate him being an advocate for his residents. The city and elected officials need to work together for a solution that will benefit all residents.

Motion by Mr. Poindexter, supported by Mr. Scott, to address the audience.

**ROLL CALL: AYES:** Poindexter, Scott, Schmuck, Orcutt, Troyer, Mencini, Salvatore **NAYS:** None. The motion carried.

Mr. Poindexter thanked residents for calling in, first attempt at opening meetings to residents, went pretty well. To Ms. Dashiell flooding keeps us all awake and want to solve the matter as much as the residents want solved. Can assure that we are all working diligently to try do what is necessary to make this right. The feasibility study is probably first step to see if the retention basin will help the problem. Understand residents' frustration and want to see this resolved.

Mr. Troyer thanked both residents for calling in, we all want to fix the problem and I have been adamant the city does the right fix. To put a retention and/or detention basin at Wedo Park will help but the question is can it be done and is it the right move.

Mr. Mencini stated with the flooding Mr. Piatak mentioned a few weeks back if there was one simple solution every community would solve it. Growing up in Ward 3 flooding has been ongoing problem as well as the entire city for many, many years. Past Councils' Mayors' and administrative staff along with this entire Council will address along with the other issues.

**Motion** by Mr. Poindexter, supported by Mr. Orcutt, to go back to the Regular Order of Business.

**ROLL CALL: AYES:** Poindexter, Orcutt, Schmuck, Scott, Salvatore, Mencini, Troyer **NAYS:** None. The motion carried.

# INTRODUCTION OF ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS: FIRST READING:

1. ORDINANCE NO. 11169-2020, AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT WITH NORTH SHORE PUMP & EQUIPMENT COMPANY, WITHOUT PUBLIC BIDDING, FOR THE PURCHASE AND INSTALLATION OF TWO GRUNDFROS DRY SUBMERSIBLE PUMPS AND THE REMOVAL OF EXISTING PUMPS AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. Introduced by Mayor Gammella.

Motion by Mr. Salvatore, supported by Mrs. Schmuck, to suspend.

**ROLL CALL: AYES:** Salvatore Schmuck, Scott, Orcutt, Mencini, Poindexter **NAYS:** Troyer. The motion carried with a vote 6-1.

Motion by Mr. Scott, supported by Mrs. Schmuck, to adopt.

**ROLL CALL: AYES:** Scott, Schmuck, Orcutt, Troyer, Mencini, Poindexter, Salvatore **NAYS:** None. Ordinance No. 11169-2020, has passed under

Suspension of the Rules. Adopted.

# Introduction of Ordinances and Resolutions: (First Reading): cont.

2. RESOLUTION NO. 19-2020, GRANTING A CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT TO OPERATE A THIRD PARTY AUTOMOTIVE/LIGHT TRUCK MAINTENANCE FACILITY LOCATED AT 16701 BROOKPARK ROAD IN THE U7-B DISTRICT AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. Introduced by Council as a Whole.

**Motion** by Mr. Mencini, supported by Mr. Poindexter, to suspend.

**ROLL CALL: AYES:** Mencini, Poindexter, Salvatore, Troyer, Orcutt, Schmuck, Scott NAYS: None. The motion carried.

**Motion** by Mrs. Schmuck, supported by Mr. Mencini, to adopt.

**ROLL CALL: AYES:** Schmuck, Mencini, Poindexter, Salvatore, Scott, Orcutt, Troyer **NAYS:** None. Resolution No. 19-2020 has passed under Suspension of the Rules. Adopted.

3. ORDINANCE NO. 11170-2020, AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH AMBULANCE MEDICAL BILLING (AMB) AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. Introduced by Mayor Gammella.

Motion by Mr. Poindexter, supported by Mrs. Schmuck, to suspend.

**ROLL CALL: AYES:** Poindexter, Schmuck, Scott, Orcutt, Mencini, Salvatore **NAYS:** Troyer. The motion carried with a vote of 6-1.

Motion by Mrs. Schmuck, supported by Mr. Mencini, to adopt.

**ROLL CALL: AYES:** Schmuck, Poindexter, Salvatore, Mencini, Troyer, Orcutt, Scott **NAYS:** None. Ordinance No. 11170-2020, has passed under Suspension of the Rules. Adopted.

# SECOND READING OF ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS:

#### THIRD READING OF ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS:

**NOTE:** EXECUTIVE SESSION - 1. PENDING OR IMMINENT COURT ACTION (Travelodge)

Motion by Mr. Mencini, supported by Mr. Schmuck, to go into Executive Session.

Mr. Troyer - Point of Clarification?

Mr. Vecchio recognized.

Mr. Troyer asked is this for pending or imminent?

Mr. Vecchio responded definitely pending.

**ROLL CALL: AYES:** Mencini, Schmuck, Scott, Orcutt, Troyer, Poindexter, Salvatore **NAYS:** None. The motion carried at 9:57 p.m.

**Motion** by Mr. Poindexter, supported by Mr. Salvatore, to go back to regular order of business.

**ROLL CALL: AYES:** Poindexter, Salvatore, Mencini, Troyer, Orcutt, Schmuck, Scott **NAYS:** None. The motion carried at 10:24 p.m.

There being no further business to come before this meeting a **motion** by Mr. Mencini, supported by Mr. Salvatore, to adjourn.

**ROLL CALL: AYES:** Mencini, Salvatore, Poindexter, Troyer, Orcutt, Schmuck, Scott **NAYS:** None. The motion carried.

Council President Vecchio declared this meeting adjourned at 10:26 p.m.

RESPECTFULLY SUBMITTED ///whelle Blazak
Clerk of Council

APPROVED

THESE MEETING MINUTES APPROVED BY BROOK PARK CITY COUNCIL ARE A SYNOPSIS, NOT TRANSCRIBED IN THEIR ENTIRETY, ALTHOUGH ACCURATE.

4,860 words